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Council Votes To Improve Construction Safety By Strengthening Scaffolding Regulations
Also votes on Council’s Fiscal 2008 internal operating budget, 

expanding affordability requirements for Mitchell-Lama Developments
City Hall, March 28, 2007 – City Council Speaker Christine C. Quinn and members of the City Council will vote on two packages of housing and buildings legislation at today’s Stated Council meeting. The Council will also vote on its internal operating budget.

The full Council is scheduled to vote on the following legislation:

Scaffolding Safety

· Require routine safety inspections of suspended scaffolds;

· Require scaffold riggers to notify the Department of Buildings when using certain scaffold suspension methods; 

· Stiffen fines and penalties for scaffold riggers who fail to meet safety and licensing requirements.

Mitchell-Lama Tax Benefits

· Allow Mitchell-Lama developments to access J-51 tax benefits for upgrades and improvements to a development in exchange for additional 15 years in Mitchell-Lama program.

· Allow higher valued Mitchell-Lama cooperatives to access the J-51 tax benefit program in exchange for additional 15 years in Mitchell-Lama program.

Council Operating Budget for FY 08

· Authorize the Council’s internal operating budget for 2008.

SCAFFOLDING SAFETY

In response to several construction-related injuries and fatalities, the City Council will vote on three measures to improve scaffold worker safety. These legislative measures include:

· Requiring inspections to improve the safety of suspended scaffolds. Scaffold riggers or construction foremen would be required to conduct daily on-site inspections of scaffolding and rigging equipment. Riggers or foremen would also be required to maintain a log of inspection results on the work site that would be available for regular review by the Department of Buildings.

· Requiring scaffold riggers to notify the Department of Buildings (DOB) when using c-hook suspensions. C-hooks, the most commonly used scaffold suspension mechanism, may currently be hung without notifying the DOB or obtaining a permit. This measure would also establish new fines and penalties for failing to comply with proper notification procedures.
· Stiffening fines and penalties for scaffold riggers who fail to meet safety and licensing requirements. Scaffold riggers or those performing rigging duties who fail to maintain safe and responsible working conditions would be subject to fines, civil penalties or license revocation.
Speaker Quinn said, “The City has recently seen several tragic – and preventable – accidents where construction workers were severely injured or died. Today’s action is part of a larger Council effort to make construction safer and reign in illegal work.”

“The safety of New Yorkers is a main priority of the City Council. These bills will help ensure that those who work to build our city remain safe, so they can continue working to help our city grow,” Housing and Buildings Committee Chair Erik Martin Dilan.

Recently, the Suspended Scaffold Worker Safety Task Force – comprised of representatives of the Administration, the Council, the construction industry, and labor organizations – issued a package of reforms and recommendations to improve scaffolding safety enforcement, training, and outreach.

The Council recently passed a legislation that stiffened consequences for builders who violate stop-work orders and carry out demolition on homes without proper permits.

EXTENDING AFFORDABILITY FOR MITCHELL-LAMA OWNERS

To help Mitchell-Lama co-op or condo developments remain affordable, the Council will vote on two bills to provide J-51 tax benefits to Mitchell-Lama owners. The first of these measures would offer tax benefits for making improvements or upgrades to Mitchell-Lama developments with units that have assessed values greater than $40,000. The second would allow Mitchell Lama co-op or condo developments to access low cost, subsidized loans to make repairs. To receive either of these benefits, these developments would be required to remain in the Mitchell-Lama program for an additional fifteen years, ensuring the continued affordability of the developments.

 The J-51 tax benefit program provides tax breaks to encourage owners of multiple dwellings to upgrade and renovate their property.  Examples of improvements to multiple dwellings that are eligible for J-51 tax benefits include the installation and/or replacement of heating, plumbing or roofing systems, wiring, windows and elevators. 

 “The housing needs of New Yorkers are a critical concern. Through programs such as 421-a and the Renter’s Tax Credit, the Council is working to ensure that hard working New Yorkers are not getting pushed out of their homes. Today’s measures will provide even more incentives to keep affordable housing developments within the Mitchell-Lama program and protect middle class New Yorkers,” said Speaker Quinn.

 “Keeping housing affordable for all New Yorkers is crucial to our city’s future. With the passing of today’s bills, the City Council continues its strategic, proactive approach to keeping New York City's housing market consumer friendly,” said Housing and Buildings Committee Chair Erik Martin Dilan.

COUNCIL AUTHORIZES COUNCIL OPERATING BUDGET FOR FY 08

The Council will vote to pass its FY 08 internal operating budget.  The budget will reflect an increase of 7.5% over the FY 07 budget.  Approximately 6% of this increase is based on the required cost of living adjustment given to all non-union city workers, including Council staff, as precipitated by the recent District Council 37 agreement with the city, and Council members’ pay increases as recommended by the Mayor's Pay Raise Commission. The increase also includes a higher rent charges and additional new security requirements at the Council’s 250 Broadway central office and a Council-wide information technology upgrade. The budget will increase from $50.8 million in FY 2007 to $54.6 million in FY 2008.

As it continues its financial reform, the Council is also creating more transparency in its internal budget.  With the adoption of the FY 08 budget, the Council will release a quarterly update on the budget, and the budget document will more clearly break out spending by Council divisions.

“The Council takes seriously its role as stewards of taxpayer dollars and we will continue to make every effort to be meet our charter mandated responsibility while being fiscally prudent in both the City’s overall budget and Council’s own budget,” said Speaker Quinn.

“The increase in the internal budget is warranted. It reflects increases our employees face including a rising cost of living and inflation. I am glad to see that we are factoring this provision into our budget,” said Finance Committee Chair David Weprin.
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